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applying labels based on evidence of agreed-upon requisite markers, 
with the emic perspective, that is, what the community feels they are 
and why they feel that way. Some groups prefer to be labeled as a 
tribe or a subculture, possibly owing to the politics involved; being 
a subculture is more subversive and positions one against the main-
stream. Other groups prefer the term and form community. Some-
times, a group may prefer an inaccurate term. 

The LEGO data demonstrate that AFOLs are a community 
rather than a subculture or a tribe. The AFOLs brand community 
easily possesses the three markers of brand community (Muñiz and 
O’Guinn 2001). What we see in AFOLs is a community that is quite 
self-aware. They understand the significance of the form their collec-
tive assumes. Many members have pondered their collective and dis-
cussed it with other members, in both face to face and online settings. 
The discussions are often related to topics such as concerns about 
recruitment of new members, the overall wellbeing of the commu-
nity, and legitimization. Although most visible in cases of boundary 
drawing, we assert that self-awareness is an essential part of com-
munities’ processes of coming to terms with who they are and what 
their community is about. 

Second, researchers must understand the dynamism in these 
collectives over time. Communities change and evolve. For exam-
ple, as a community matures and attracts new members, it evolves. 
Neighborhoods and cliques can develop that have their own expres-
sion of affiliation and therefore also shape the nature of the overall 
collective. Although extant work does not preclude this possibility, it 
also does not address it very explicitly, either. 

In the AFOL community, we see three distinct and shifting 
development stages: a founding and early growth stage, a growth 
stage, and a midlife stage in which the community undergo changes 
in structure and organization. We see these developments being ini-
tiated by a series of crises that among other things have to do with 
growth in the number of members, new and different demands for 
community leadership and an increasing specialization in regards to 
brand usage. At the same time, we see how AFOLs eagerly embrace 
new information technologies and how these platforms offer new 
opportunities to interact and thus organize the community. We be-
lieve that insights into the way communities, tribes, and subcultures 
change and evolve can provide us with a much deeper understanding 
of what is distinct about each of the groups, but also how they may 
in fact be related. In further cultivating this perspective we believe 
that the work of organizational theorists (Greiner 1998/1972; Martin 
2002; Schein 1992) is an invaluable source of inspiration. 

Finally, conceptual clarity and depth must be achieved. It is es-
sential that we develop a typology that not only includes communi-
ties, tribes, and subcultures, but also forms of affiliation that are less 
involved or committed, that reflect different development stages, and 
that account for the changes and dynamics that the different types of 
affiliations undergo. We further assert that it is necessary to develop a 
typology for the different forms of brand community, tribes, and sub-
cultures. Fournier and Lee (2009) offer interesting ideas on different 
brand community forms, but their conceptualizations present some 
difficulties. Their categories are neither exhaustive nor exclusive. 
Based on their definitions, Apple could be said to exhibit character-
istics of both pools (shared goals and values) and hubs (admiration 
for an individual via the centrality of Steve Jobs). Moreover, it is not 
clear from their descriptions whether or not all three of their forms 
possess the three key markers derived by Muñiz and O’Guinn (2001) 
from the sociology of community. Thus, it is unclear if these three 
forms are even brand communities. Still the notion of the source of 
the unity for the collective is valuable and should be included in any 
such typology.

Renewing Subcultural Ideology: Reclaiming Surf’s Soul

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
Can a subculture’s ideology endure in the face of mainstream-

ing? Subcultures often undergo an “identity crisis” when they are 
mainstreamed (Schouten, Martin, and McAlexander 2007; Thomp-
son and Coskuner-Balli 2007), or when consumption practices as-
sociated with a subculture become popularized through commercial 
activities. Although mainstreaming results in increased interest in the 
subculture, tension also arises when members feel the subculture’s 
authenticity is undermined (Thompson and Coskuner-Balli 2007; 
Schouten, Martin, and McAlexander 2007). In more extreme situa-
tions, the subculture’s power to provide the context for self-authen-
tication and authoritative performances is severely diminished as the 
subculture is no longer seen as an operant resource (Arnould, Price, 
and Malshe 2006). 

To date, research on how subcultures respond to mainstreaming 
has focused on exit (whereby original members leave the subcul-
ture), or loyalty (whereby original members stay within the subcul-
ture) (Goulding and Saren 2007; Schouten, Martin, and McAlex-
ander 2007; Thompson and Coskuner-Balli 2007), resulting in 
tension, fragmentation (Thompson and Coskuner-Balli 2007), and 
in some cases decline (Fox 1987). However, others have also im-
plicitly identified an alternate response where the enduring power 
of many counter-cultural images or subcultures can be explained by 
cultural entrepreneurship, or the ability of the subculture to rework 
mainstreaming threats into an evolving narrative that continues to 
work for the majority of members (Heath and Potter (2005)) (see 
Belk and Costa (1998), Kates (2002), and Kozinets (2001) for spe-
cific examples of “reworking”). Building on the seminal framework 
of Hirschman (1970), we highlight that the benefits to subcultural 
endurance of “voice with loyalty” strategies demand greater atten-
tion in research on subcultural processes (Holt and Thompson 2004; 
Humphreys 2010). 

Based on four years of ethnographic research in the Australian 
surf culture, we examine the means by which surfers ensure the en-
durance of the core ideology lying at the heart of their subculture. 
The ideological conflict at the heart of Australian surfing involved 
tensions between “soul surfers” (defined by their intrinsic love of 
surfing for its own sake) and “competitive surfers” (the latter of 
which were seen as the bearers of mainstreaming). Mainstreaming 
manifested itself within the community in three ways: breaching key 
performance norms, de-ritualization of subcultural performance, and 
the loss of object-indexicality. The tension arising from these three 
outcomes not only challenges the dominant ideology of soul surfers 
but also has a significant negative impact for all surfers as increased 
aggression on the beach and in the water leads to a collective “race-
to-the bottom” (Heath and Potter 2005) whereby everyone’s ability 
to achieve self-authentication is reduced. 

We identified managing dialectical conflict between opposing 
ideologies as being central to Subcultural endurance and renewal in 
the face of mainstreaming. For an ideological dominance to endure, 
soul surfers needed to find creative solutions to the following dia-
lectical conflict: freedom vs. anarchy; rebellion vs. conformity; and 
authenticity vs. fashion. To navigate these dialectical conflicts, soul 
surfers deployed four voice related tactics at the intra-, outer-, and 
inter-cultural levels to achieve three critical subcultural outcomes 
(threat identification, narrative updating, and attracting new recruits). 
These voice tactics were: creating new symbolic community bound-
aries (through emphasizing iconicity and indexicality), rewriting the 
motives of key subcultural actors (such as successful competitive 



274 / Collecting the Collectives: Brand Communities, Subcultures of Consumption, and Tribes

surfers), and de- and re-mythologizing cultural artifacts (such as 
clothing and surf boards). 

Our research highlights that subcultures are decidedly more 
resilient in the face of commercial co-optation or mainstreaming 
than is often depicted in the literature. To date, much of the literature 
has described the relationship between subculture and commerce in 
terms of conquest, “selling out”, and/or dilution, typically focusing 
on how subcultures have declined in terms of their wider cultural 
impact and as resources for members’ life projects, or how they have 
been reconstituted into new cultural realities through exit. In con-
trast, we contend voice is central to ideological endurance in subcul-
tures because consumers’ emotional bonds remain only as long as 
they can keep a narrative going. 

Consumption Communities

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
An unwelcome consequence of the resurgence of the concept of 

community in marketing and consumer research studies is the pleth-
ora of accompanying terms to describe these different forms and 
types of community. In this work, we clarify three of the most com-
mon community concepts to identify the difference between subcul-
tures of consumption, brand communities, and consumer tribes. In 
doing so, we focus on consumer tribes and articulate the distinctive 
characteristics of tribes, discussing the marketing implications aris-
ing from these characteristics.

Sub-cultures of Consumption. Early theories of subculture de-
scribed communities that developed strong interpersonal bonds, ritu-
alized modes of expression, and beliefs that precluded other social 
affiliations in order to subvert dominant institutions such as fam-
ily, schooling, and class politics (Goulding et al. 2002). Research in 
marketing contributed to this perspective by describing the “shared 
commitment to a particular product class, brand or consumption ac-
tivity” that often features within subcultural communities (Celsi et 
al. 1993; Schouten and McAlexander 1995 p. 43). Further research, 
however, has explained that unlike sociological studies of subcul-
ture, consumption communities rarely display political resistance, 
robust social structures, or firm gender hierarchies (Martin et al. 
2006). Moreover, consumers enjoy membership of a plethora of 
fragmented groups in which identity is constructed and discarded 
at will (Firat and Venkatesh 1995). Characterized as self-selecting 
micro-communities, these groups construct multiple trajectories 
of identity held together by temporary experiences and consump-
tion activities (Belk and Costa 1998; Kates 2002; Kozinets 2001; 
Schouten and McAlexander 1995).

Brand Communities. A popular means to describe such micro-
communities focused on brands is ‘brand community,’ a set of social 
relationships that are structured around the use of a focal brand (Mu-
ñiz and O’Guinn 2001). Shifting the emphasis away from consum-
ers’ reactions to alienating social structures, studies of brand commu-
nity suggest that the shared use of products and services structures 
interpersonal connections amongst likeminded individuals, as well 
as distinction from non-users of focal brands (Muñiz and O’Guinn 
2001; McAlexander and Schouten 1998; Schau et al. 2009). In 
particular, brand communities generate shared rituals and ways of 
thinking and traditions, as well as a sense of moral responsibility 
towards other members, and religious zeal towards the focal brand 
(Muñiz and O’Guinn 2001; Muñiz and Schau 2005). These charac-
teristics enhance the co-creation of value by consumers and firms 
by upholding brand values, maintaining appeal, increasing members’ 
affiliation and commitment to the brand and offering managers dia-

logue with loyal consumers (Brown et al. 2003; Fournier et al. 2001; 
McAlexander et al. 2002; Schau et al. 2009).

Consumer Tribes. Despite the theoretical usefulness and de-
scriptive power of brand community and consumption subcultures, 
recent research has found that many consumption communities do 
not locate their socialization around singular brands or activities. 
Rather, consumer tribes exist when members identify with one an-
other, have shared experiences and emotions, and engage in collec-
tive social action all of which can be facilitated through a variety 
of brands, products, activities, and services (Cova and Cova, 2002). 
What our research contributes to is to explain how these tribes form 
and how this interplays with marketing actions. 

Consumer tribes differ from subcultures of consumption and 
brand communities in a number of important ways (Cova 1997; 
Cova and Cova 2002; Cova et al. 2007). First, tribes are multiple. 
Unlike subcultures of consumption and brand communities, tribes 
rarely dominate consumers’ lives. Rather, they represent temporary 
escape from the stresses and pressures of the working week (Gould-
ing et al. 2002) and membership of one kind of tribe does not pre-
clude membership from other tribes or communities. On the con-
trary, tribal theory stresses the occurrence of flows between different 
identities under different circumstances (Bennett 1999).

Second, tribes are playful. Tied to multiplicity of membership 
and fluidity of identity, tribal consumption is often devoid of the 
long-term moral responsibility or religious zeal felt by members of 
a brand community (Muñiz and O’Guinn 2001; Muñiz and Schau 
2005), or the respect afforded to social hierarchies and core products 
or activities exhibited in subcultures of consumption (Schouten and 
McAlexander 1995). Instead, value is placed on the possibility to 
invigorate passion and generate social links through deconstructing 
and reassembling marketplace resources (Cova et al. 2007).

Third, tribes are transient. Connected to these features of mul-
tiple identity and play, tribes emerge, and disappear as combinations 
of people and resources alter. This generates unpredictable and emer-
gent processes of consumption that may be critical and liberatory at 
one moment, yet at the next moment mean little beyond sensory in-
tensity and pleasure (Goulding et al., 2009). This playful acceptance 
of rapidly changing and contradictory meanings engenders a balance 
of power between consumers and producers that oscillates between 
manipulation and emancipation (Cova et al., 2007).

Fourth, tribes are entrepreneurial. Stemming from the possibili-
ties for play, and an empowered and emancipated attitude to the mar-
ket, are new paths for entrepreneurial ventures (Cova et al. 2007). 
Rather than relying on ready-made consumption resources, tribes 
regularly produce and customize market offerings (Kozinets 2001; 
2007). These practices of bricolage alter the power balance between 
marketers and consumers, as tribal members take the lead in dictat-
ing procedures of co-production (Shankar et al. 2006).

Tribes offer a useful means to describe communal experiences 
of consumption that differ from consumption subcultures and brand 
communities. Tribes are not enduring subversions of dominant in-
stitutions as subcultures often are, nor do they seek iconic brands as 
loci for consumption experiences like brand communities. On the 
contrary, within tribes, the social links established between consum-
ers–or consumer-to-consumer linking value– are more important 
than whatever is being consumed (Cova 1997). Moreover, unlike 
both subcultures and brand communities, community membership 
is fragmented and transient. These defining characteristics mean that 
the approaches to leveraging subcultures or brand community are in-
appropriate (e.g., Algesheimer et al. 2005; Holt 2004; McAlexander 
et al., 2002; Schau et al. 2009).


